
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
October 5, 2009 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
 The public hearing was opened at 7:15 p.m. by Mayor 
Patricia Stombaugh.  Council members present were Valerie M. 
White, Anthony DeFeo, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, and 
Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 
 Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this is the legislative fact finding 
hearing reference annexation and zoning designation for 13 North 
Howard Street. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said Council has considered this matter back in 
May and adopted a resolution scheduling the public hearing which 
is to be held this evening.  He said depending on the results of 
the public hearing the next action for Council would be to set a 
special election at which time the owners or residents of the 
property could come forward and vote for or against annexation, 
and assuming the annexation passes that special election then 
the Council would take final action to accept the annexation.  
Mr. Hugg said the property in question is on Howard Street 
adjacent to property that is in Town limits, and he understands 
that one of the property owners is present this evening.  He 
said the matter has been reviewed by the Planning and Zoning 
Commission, and recommended for annexation with a residential R-
2, Medium Density zoning classification.  Mr. Hugg said it is 
his understanding that the owners seek annexation because they 
would like to have sewer service available to their property and 
they have met with Public Works and discussed the requirements 
for bringing sewer to that property.  He said he thinks a small 
grinder pump or something is required.  Mr. Hugg said staff 
recommends that the annexation move forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked the property owner to step forward.  
Debbie Faust, owner of 13 North Howard Street, came forward to 
speak.  Mrs. Faust said as Mr. Hugg mentioned they have had 
continual problems with their septic system, and after 
recommendations from several plumbers they recommended that they 
replace the septic system.  She said once they started 
investigating that they realized the property next door was 
already in the city limits.  Mrs. Faust said at that point they 
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felt it was advantageous for them to go ahead and try to get 
annexed into the town. 
 
 Mr. Hugg asked Mrs. Faust for confirmation that they 
already have town water.  Mrs. Faust said they do already have 
town water, trash, everything but the sewer. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any questions.  There 
were none. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was anyone present that 
would like to speak against the annexation.  Molly Malone, owner 
of the property next door, came forward to speak.  Ms. Malone 
said she just wanted everyone to realize that if they get septic 
they have to go through her driveway, so it is going to disrupt.  
She said their water line also goes through her driveway, which 
the Planning and Zoning was aware of that fact. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she read the minutes from the Planning 
and Zoning meeting, and it sounded as though they thought it 
would not have that much of an impact on Ms. Malone.  She asked 
Ms. Malone if she felt differently.  Ms. Malone was away from 
the microphone and was inaudible.  Mayor Stombaugh said so you 
are not opposed.  Again Ms. Malone was inaudible.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said okay. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked how long Ms. Malone’s property 
would be disrupted.  Mr. Hugg said it would be a day or two.  
Mrs. Faust said as soon as they start they want to wrap it up. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to step 
forward.  No one came forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one come forward we will 
close this portion of the fact finding hearing.  The hearing was 
closed at 7:18 p.m.  
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Valerie 
M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, 
and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated Councilman Evans is excused this 
evening. 
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Councilwoman White made the motion to accept the agenda as 
presented.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to accept the minutes from 
the September 21, 2009 meeting.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 
 

REPORTS 
   
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she did not have 
anything tonight.   
 
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he did not have anything 
tonight.  
  
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said he did not have a written 
report this evening, but he did want to make a quick comment on 
item 8(a).  He said when it comes up he does not want to give 
the impression that he is against the annexation, but it is just 
another example of the issues that these types of annexations 
raise for the police department.  Chief Baldwin said he suspects 
a lot of the members of Council have driven by that location to 
see where this house is located.  He said the house that is 
immediately to the north of that house he believes is in town 
limits.  Chief Baldwin said there are three or four houses that 
extend from the property that is under consideration to the 
corner, and those properties are outside of town limits.  He 
said he continues to caution Council that when we do things like 
this it creates difficulties for the police department when you 
have a couple of houses in, a couple houses are out, and a 
couple houses are in kind of thing.  Chief Baldwin said he 
understand that when these requests come to Town Hall there is 
not much that anybody at Town Hall can do because you have to 
respect the process, and that is what the process is.  He said 
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he is not sure how to address it exactly.  Chief Baldwin said at 
some point he would like to see this addressed.  He said he 
would feel better if the Town had gone to the adjoining 
properties from that house to the corner and just asked them if 
they wanted to come into town, and he realizes there would be 
the problem of them being contiguous.  Chief Baldwin said that 
is all he has to say – it just creates issues for the police 
department. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said just so you know it has been discussed 
in Long Range Planning, and one of the suggestions – it is all 
in the works right now; it is still being worked on – one of the 
suggestions was to set a time period to offer the properties 
that aren’t annexed into town to come into town if they are 
already an existing property so it really won’t make any impact 
- it is already there.  She said then Long Range Planning talked 
about setting a date that if they came into town after that date 
there would be more expense to come in, so the incentive for 
them would be not for the Town to lose money by giving any kind 
of a credit, but the incentive would be if they come into town 
by a certain time period then it would be less expensive for 
them then it would be to come in at a later time.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said as you know Long Range Planning asked last year 
for letters to be sent out but they also asked for a figure of 
what it costs to send out letters to all of these enclaves and 
invite them to come into town.          
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said his report is in Council’s 
packets.  He said for those who have not seen them the new trees 
have been planted downtown and other than a couple of benches 
and a few little odds and ends, that project is pretty well 
wrapped up.  He said it is looking very, very nice, and he is 
quite pleased with the work that is going on.  Mr. Hugg said the 
only other thing that he wanted to remind Council about was the 
Utility Committee will be meeting Wednesday in a special 
workshop session beginning at 3:00 p.m., running from 3:00 p.m. 
to about 6:30 p.m. or so.  He said this workshop is with David 
Downes and Associates, and staff.  Mr. Hugg said the reason they 
are doing this special workshop is that there are a number of 
renewable energy and energy efficiency issues that the Town is 
going to have to deal with, some of which will result in federal 
or state mandates that the Town will have to comply with.  He 
said others may be opportunities for the Town to work with 
property owners and also to work on our own properties to reduce 
the amount of energy that we use to do things more efficiently.  
Mr. Hugg said there are some rather significant energy issues 
that we will be dealing with in the next six months, so the 
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Utility Committee asked for an extended meeting to discuss some 
of those concerns.  He said if any members of Council are 
available for any part of the session please feel free to come – 
it will be downstairs starting roughly around 3:00 p.m. and 
going to about 6:30 p.m. or so.    
 
E. Committees – Councilman Raynor said he had no report, but 
the Personnel Committee will be meeting this coming Thursday, 
October 8, 2009.   
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Daryl Jester, Debbie Faust, Duane R. 
Young, Doug Roberts, James Harkins, Seth Clevenger, Maria Bower, 
Andrew Slavin, and Regina Brown.  
  
A.   Proclamation ref. Red Ribbon Week – Young Marines – Mayor 
Stombaugh said we have a proclamation reference Red Ribbon Week 
which the Young Marines are involved with.  She said the 
proclamation for Red Ribbon Week reads: Whereas, cities across 
America have been plagued by the numerous problems associated 
with alcohol, tobacco, and other drug use; and whereas, there is 
hope in winning the War on Drugs, and the hope lies in the hard 
work and determination of our communities to create a drug free 
environment; and whereas, local leaders, in government and in 
the community, know that the support of the people in the 
neighborhoods is the most effective tool they can have in their 
efforts to reduce use of alcohol, tobacco, and other drugs by 
Delawareans; and whereas, success will not occur overnight, our 
patience and continued commitment to drug education and 
prevention are imperative; and whereas, the red ribbon was 
chosen as a symbol commemorating work of Enrique “Kiki” 
Camarena, a Drug Enforcement Administration agent, who was 
murdered in the line of duty and has come to represent the 
belief that one person CAN make a difference; and whereas, the 
Red Ribbon Campaign was established by Congress in 1988 to 
promote this belief and encourage a drug-free lifestyle and 
environment in drug prevention efforts; and whereas, October 23-
31, 2009 has been designated National Red Ribbon Week calling on 
all Americans to show their support for a drug-free state by 
wearing a red ribbon and participating in drug-free activities 
during that week: now, therefore, be it resolved that I, 
Patricia A. Stombaugh, Mayor of Smyrna, do hereby proclaim 
October 23-31, 2009 as Red Ribbon Week in honor of the Lower 
Delaware Detachment of the Young Marines and encourage all 
citizens, businesses, public and private agencies, media, 
religious, and educational institutions to wear and display red 
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ribbons and participate in drug-free activities throughout that 
week, joining the rest of the state in promoting the Red Ribbon 
Celebration and a drug-free America.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
would like to present this to Council for adoption.   
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to accept that 
resolution.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and 
carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked the Young Marines and their 
representatives to come forward.  She asked them to each come to 
the microphone and give their name and address, and tell a 
little about what they have been doing. 
 
 George Little, Commander of the Lower Delaware Detachment 
of Young Marines of the Marine Corps League, came forward to 
speak.  He said with him tonight are Marine PFC Lomax, and Young 
Marine Private Swilley – two members of his detachment.  He said 
he is proud to have them.  Commander Little said they each have 
something to say – Young Marine Swilley is going to speak a 
little bit about the Young Marine program and Young Marine Lomax 
is going to give a little bit more information about what Red 
Ribbon Week is. 
 
 Young Marine Private Swilley came forward to speak.  She 
said she is 11 years old and is in the Lower Delaware Detachment 
of the Young Marines.  Private Swilley said the Young Marines is 
a youth education and service program for boys and girls, and 
the Young Marines is the focal point for the U.S. Marine Corps 
youth drug demand reduction efforts.  She said they began in 
1969.  Private Swilley said they learn general subjects such as 
history, customs and courtesies, close order drills, physical 
fitness, and military structures.  She said after graduation the 
youth will have the opportunity to learn new skills, earn ranks, 
wear the Young Marines uniform, and work towards ribbon awards.  
Private Swilley said Young Marines earn ribbons for achievements 
such as leadership, community service, swimming, academic 
excellence, first aid, and drug resistance vocation.  She said 
for one week in November each year Young Marine units across the 
country celebrate Young Marines veterans’ appreciation week.  
Private Swilley said the purpose of this campaign is to 
challenge our Young Marines to dedicate some of their time to 
help the nation’s veterans.  She said some things they learn are 
their Young Marines mission, obligation, creed, and the Star 
Spangled Banner.  Private Swilley said she will not forget them 
as long as she is in the Young Marines.  Thank you. 
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 Young Marine Private First Class Brenda Lomax came forward 
to speak.  PFC Lomax said she is with the Lower Delaware 
Detachment.  She said Red Ribbon Week is about Kiki Camarena.  
PFC Lomax said Kiki was a DEA agent, but before that he was a 
Marine, then a police officer.  She said the DEA sent Camarena 
to Mexico to investigate a major drug cartel.  PFC Lomax said 
Kiki was kidnapped and then murdered by drug traffickers in 
Mexico.  She said they do Red Ribbon Week to honor Kiki’s 
commitment to a drug free world.  Thank you. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked how long they have been Young 
Marines.  Both Private Swilley and PFC Lomax replied they have 
been Young Marines for approximately one year.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said congratulations and thank you for coming. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this portion of the meeting is open 
to the public.  She said we invite you to step up to the 
microphone; it is being recorded so you need to give your name 
and address, and you have three minutes to address Council.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Council is not obligated to give an answer 
tonight; we may have to refer your subject to a staff member or 
to a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
step forward and address Council.  
 
 Doug Roberts, 32 West Mount Vernon Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Roberts said ever since the Main Street 
project was started a lot of people have been cutting down Mount 
Vernon Street the wrong way – they have been making it a two-way 
instead of a one-way street.  He said they come down off of 
Delaware Street and make a left down to Market Street, and make 
a right.  Mr. Roberts said it happens pretty often – Friday when 
he was out there working he counted at least seven vehicles that 
did it.  He said a couple of them will listen to you, and the 
other ones give you the unmentionable sign.  Mr. Roberts said a 
lot of them will go all the way down to Main Street and make a 
right – somebody is going to get hurt.  He said he would like to 
see if the Town could put some do not enter signs maybe on the 
telephone pole, by his house – he is adjacent to Asbury 
Methodist Church – because apparently people can’t read one-way 
signs.  Mr. Roberts said there are one-way signs there – there 
is one on the stop sign and there is one in front of his house, 
and up by Delaware Street there is a do not enter sign, but they 
still make the left – somebody is going to get hurt.  He said he 
would appreciate it if the Town could do something. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh thanked Mr. Roberts for bringing to 
Council’s attention.  She asked if this should go to the Public 
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Safety Committee.  Chief Baldwin said they would just look into 
it and see what signs might be needed.  He said he knew there 
were problems during the construction and they had detailed 
officers to try to keep an eye on it – the problem is there is 
no consistent pattern – it could happen almost any time.  Chief 
Baldwin said they would go out and check the signage and see if 
there is anything they can do. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  Duane Young, 107 West Frazier Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Young said this is directed to the Chief 
of Police.  He said they live between two schools – the 
elementary school on School Lane and the middle school which is 
right down the street from them.  Mr. Young said Sunday he 
counted nine drug deals – three on bicycles, two out of the back 
window of somebody’s house, and three of them just belligerently 
right out on Delaware Street.  He said today he saw drug deals 
go down on bicycles, out the back of somebody’s house, in the 
back yard – he worked 21 years at the prison and he can smell 
marijuana when it is being smoked.  Mr. Young said he knows what 
it is.  He said when he goes out into his back yard to barbeque 
ribs for the fire department and the smell of marijuana is 
stronger than his barbeque pit – we have problems in river city.  
Mr. Young said he knows cameras have been set up on the corner 
of Delaware and Frazier, he knows there have been some things 
done, but it is not getting any better.  He said he does not 
know the answer – he is not that smart.  Mr. Young said he does 
not want his family hurt, and he has already told some people if 
any of his grandchildren get shot or hurt he will personally 
kill them.  He said the government did a good job of training 
him.  Mr. Young said somebody needs to step up to the plate, 
Madame Mayor, and get this job under hand because it is getting 
worse - it’s not getting better. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said they work constantly to fight drugs in 
the Town of Smyrna.  He said if Mr. Young could share some of 
that specific information with them they could take some 
specific actions against some of these individuals.  Chief 
Baldwin said anytime Mr. Young wants to stop in and see him he 
would be happy to get the information from him.  Mr. Young asked 
if the cameras have done any good.  Chief Baldwin said he would 
rather not speak to where they are or how effective they have 
been, but overall it is a good tool.  He thanked Mr. Young for 
saying something.   
  
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.    
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 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and reopen the regular Council 
meeting. 

 
OLD BUSINESS  

 
A. Resolution to Set Annexation Election, 13 North Howard 
Street, Faust (10/22/09, 9:00 to 10:00 a.m.) – Councilwoman 
White made the motion to set the annexation election for 13 
North Howard Street for October 22, 2009 from 9:00 a.m. to 10:00 
a.m.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 
 
B. Resolution to Approve Abandonment of an Unnamed Paper Alley 
Lying North of West Mount Vernon Street Between 104 and 112 West 
Mount Vernon Street – Mr. Hugg said what Council has before them 
is basically an administrative – we’ll call it correction – 
Council discussed this and voted on this at the last Council 
meeting.  He said unfortunately he should have been a little 
more tuned in to the fact that a resolution is actually needed.  
Mr. Hugg said Council made a motion to do this, but it actually 
must be in the form of a resolution.  He said this is a 
resolution that basically reaffirms what Council decided at the 
last meeting. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the 
abandonment of an unnamed paper alley lying north of West Mount 
Vernon Street between 104 and 112 West Mount Vernon Street.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried 
unanimously. 
 
C. Alley of East Frazier Street – Mr. Hugg said some members 
of Council may remember – it has been a year ago at least – 
there is a ten foot unopened alley that extends off of Frazier 
Street running parallel to Locust Street.  He said it backs up 
to six houses and then the rear of Frazier Place.  Mr. Hugg said 
the previous Town Council voted to offer the alley – 50 percent 
to the owner of Frazier Place, and the other 50 percent which is 
essentially five foot by the width of each of the lots – to the 
adjacent property owners.  He said this is an alley that the 
Town does not use for any purpose – sometimes maintains, but by 
and large it has been maintained by the existing property owners 
just as it were part of their property.  Mr. Hugg said the 
Council decision at that time was to offer the property on kind 
of a pro-rata cost share to the property owners basically to 
cover the legal costs and the cost of recording a deed.  He said 
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all of the property owners were approached – the owner of 
Frazier Place gave us a check, which we still have, agreeing to 
buy his portion, and at that time three of the six property 
owners agreed to pay the two-hundred-and-some dollars or 
whatever the amount was involved in legal fees.  Mr. Hugg said 
the other owners decided not to or did not respond, and then 
subsequently one of the owners came and asked for their money 
back.  He said the situation we have is that this alleyway is 
still there – it is encroached upon at least on one lot by a 
structure – it is maintained more or less by the adjacent 
property owners, although since this issue came up he thinks 
some of them have determined well if it is the Town’s alley let 
them cut the grass.   
 
 Councilwoman White said there is actually just a strip of 
grass.  She said all of the six tenants are still mowing it.  
Mr. Hugg said maybe it is the Frazier Place side.  Councilwoman 
White said he called it a hedgerow. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said staff’s recommendation way back when was that 
this alley was of no value to the Town and should be declared 
surplus and made available to the adjacent property owners.  He 
said it doesn’t seem like all of the property owners are 
willing, or able maybe, to pay the cost of the transference so 
this conveyance has gotten hung up and is in a kind of limbo.  
Mr. Hugg said Senator Ennis brought the issue up about this 
recently, and it is an issue that needs to be resolved.  He said 
quite frankly given the fact that he does not want to mow it, 
Mr. Jester probably does not want to mow it and be responsible 
for it, and we certainly do not want to be left with a couple of 
little five foot wide by sixty foot or whatever they are long 
strips of land that are landlocked that we would have to try and 
get to.  Mr. Hugg said he would just like to recommend to 
Council that we waive the costs involved in transferring it and 
transfer these properties – this alley – as we originally 
intended to the seven property owners and instruct the Town 
Attorney to draft the appropriate documents of transfer. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Mr. Hugg had a cost.  Mr. Hugg 
said he thought it was around $1,000.00.  Mr. Jaywork said that 
sounds about right – we are talking about one deed for the one 
property owner of Frazier Place, and then five or six smaller 
ones.  Mr. Hugg said yes and basically all using the same…  Mr. 
Jaywork said they already have the survey and descriptions.  Mr. 
Hugg said then it is just a matter of drafting a deed and having 
them recorded.  He said he thinks just in the interest of 
getting this resolved – he does not think time serves them any 
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purpose here because those owners who are unwilling or unable to 
pay their portion of the original costs probably aren’t going to 
be able to do so any time soon.  Mr. Hugg said the Town would 
eat that much up in mowing it if we have to mow it ourselves. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve that property 
be disbursed between the parties.  Mr. Hugg said the Town would 
absorb the costs.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if all of these property owners are 
going to take care of it.  Councilwoman White said they do now – 
two people there have been taking care of it for 40 years.  She 
said the same thing happened years ago directly across the 
street on Locust Street – that whole block – there used to be an 
alley there and those people were all given that property 
because they were mowing it and you can’t do anything with the 
five foot of property.  Councilwoman White said either way they 
will continue to mow it and take care of the property. 
 
 Motion passed unanimously.  
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Resolution Setting Date and Time for Trick or Treat – 
Councilwoman White made the motion to set the time for the 
annual Halloween celebration for October 31, 2009 from 6:00 p.m. 
to 8:00 p.m., and the maximum age for Trick or Treat is 12 years 
old.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh read the resolution: Whereas, it has been 
the custom for many years for children to celebrate the eve of 
All Saints Day by costuming, masquerading and funmaking; and 
whereas, in past years, the merrymaking extended four or five 
nights preceding Halloween, which is entirely too long a period 
for the celebration of Halloween and creates an extremely 
bothersome situation for residents and property owners.  Now, 
therefore, be it resolved: That, in lieu of such special 
ordinance by the Council, I, Patricia A. Stombaugh, Mayor of the 
Town of Smyrna, do hereby request and urge the observance of 
this celebration as follows: October 31 shall be the date for 
costuming and the only time for tricks and treats with all 
celebrating being conducted between the hours of 6:00 and 8:00 
p.m.  Maximum age for Trick-or-Treat is 12 years.   
 
 Motion passed unanimously. 
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B. Resignation of Network Tech I – Mr. Hugg stated he put some 
background information in Council’s packets on an unexpected and 
recent vacancy that is of priority in our information, 
technology, and billing department.  He said he asks that this 
matter be put on the agenda for the next Personnel Committee so 
that we can hopefully move forward.  Mr. Hugg said in the course 
of discussion of this matter with a couple members of Council 
and also with James Markow, who is the manager of that unit, 
they would like to consider – as long as the Personnel Committee 
is willing to work diligently to perhaps redraft the job 
description for this particular position and emphasize the 
billing and customer service functions that this job performs.  
Mr. Hugg said this position was primarily the first line of 
operations for the regular and special billings that the 
department generates as well as for final bills and transfers of 
ownership, utility reassignments, and what have you.  He said it 
may be that the Town’s best interests be served by looking for 
someone who is more of a billing and customer service person and 
not necessarily a pure network technician.  Mr. Hugg said in any 
case he would like to ask that this be sent to the Personnel 
Committee with some urgency that we move forward on considering 
it. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to send this to the 
Personnel Committee as discussed.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously.   

 
C. Request for Waiver from Installation of Sidewalks at 32 
South School Lane (Corner of South School Lane and Cummins 
Street), Andrew Slavin – Mr. Hugg said Mr. Slavin is present 
this evening in case there are any questions or concerns.  He 
said the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance requires 
sidewalks for all new construction unless there are some 
extenuating circumstances.  Mr. Hugg said those can include that 
the neighborhood in which the property is being built does not 
have sidewalks and sidewalks are not anticipated in the original 
design, or the sidewalk would in essence be kind of a waste of 
money and it would be one block sort of going nowhere to 
nowhere.  He said Mr. Slavin is building a duplex on the corner 
of Cummins Street and School Lane and is prepared to build the 
sidewalk on that street, even though there was not one on that 
property originally, because the rest of that street has 
sidewalks on both or the majority of both sides.  Mr. Hugg said 
Mr. Slavin has asked for a waiver of the sidewalk on Cummins 
Street in that there are no sidewalks on Cummins Street wither 
abutting the property or at the other end, and that it would 
create an unnecessary request/expense to have to do that.  He 
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said the Ordinance provides that there must be a recommendation 
from the Town Manager to Council.  Mr. Hugg said he recommends 
that Mr. Slavin be granted the waiver from building the sidewalk 
on the Cummins Street side of his property. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Slavin if he would like to 
address Council.  Andrew Slavin, 735 Lexington Avenue, Smyrna 
came forward to speak.  Mr. Slavin said he would like to be 
granted the waiver - there are no other sidewalks on Cummins 
Street and he believes Council granted a waiver to Tom English 
who is building a house a little farther down on Cummins Street. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any questions for Mr. 
Slavin.  There were none. 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to give Mr. Slavin the 
waiver for the installation of sidewalks on the Cummins Street 
side only of 32 South School Lane, at the corner of South School 
Lane and Cummins Street.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
DeFeo and carried unanimously. 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Meeting was adjourned at          
8:07 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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